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Apologies for inability to attend were received from Councillor R. Nolan, Mr. Denis Sherwin and Mr. Neil Durkan.

An Cathaoirleach, Councillor W. Lavelle presided.




H.I. 1.
Confirmation of Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting of the Land Use Planning and Transportation Strategic Policy Committee held on 17th September 2015 were proposed by Cllr. Lavelle, seconded by Cllr. Brophy and AGREED.
It was agreed to vary the order of business on the agenda and to take HI.3 as the next item.

H.I. 3. Speed Limits Review - Update
Mr. William Purcell, Senior Engineer presented the report to the Committee: 

A countywide speed limit review and update is currently underway as directed by Circular RSD 01/2015 issued by the Department of Transport, Tourism and Sport in April. The review and update is to be in accordance with "Guidelines for Setting and Managing Speed Limits in Ireland" issued by the DTTS.
SDCC is working on the review of speed limits on Non-National Roads. It is hoped to bring proposals to the Area Committees in January.

TII (formerly NRA) is working on the review of speed limits on National Roads and will liaise with Local Authorities early in 2016.

The making of Special Speed Limit bye-laws is a Reserved Function and will also involve public consultation and liaison with An Garda Siochana.

As indicated in Circular RSD 01/2015 the process is to be completed and implemented through bye-laws, where required, by end of April 2017.
Mr E. Taaffe, Director of Services clarified some of the points made and further outlined the procedure for the Speed Limit Review.

Councillors W. Lavelle, C. Brophy, P. Gogarty and L. O’Toole and Ms. S Butler raised questions which were responded to by Mr. E. Taaffe, Director of Services.
Councillor W. Lavelle requested that the item be listed on the agenda for the next SPC and this was AGREED.
H.I. 4  Update on Parking Ticket Technology
Mr. W. Purcell presented the report on this item. 
Update on Parking Ticket Technology
It is not possible to adapt the existing pay parking machines to issue a ticket indicating the end time of the free 30 minute period.

The possibility of replacing the machines over a 3 year period is being investigated subject to research on available and appropriate technologies. 

Meantime if you have come across examples of this technology in use, please advise Traffic Section in order that we can investigate the application further in conjunction with the appropriate authority.

Councillors W. Lavelle, P. Gogarty, L. O’Toole and C. Brophy and Ms. S. Butler raised questions to which Mr. E. Taaffe and W. Purcell responded.
Cllr. W. Lavelle requested that a report be brought back to the next meeting outlining plans to improve public awareness and information on this matter. This was AGREED.

It was agreed at this point in the meeting to take H.I. 2
H.I. 2. Draft Development Contribution Scheme Report
Mr. E. Taaffe, presented the report Draft Development Contributions Scheme Report which sets out details of the 6 submissions received during the public consultation process and the Chief Executives response.
Councillors W Lavelle, C. Brophy, P Gogarty and L O’Toole and Ms. S. Butler contributed and raised questions. E Taaffe responded to all questions raised.
Cllr. W. Lavelle proposed to the SPC that they agree to recommend the Report of the Chief Executive to the County Council for adoption. This was AGREED.
H.I. 5 Cycle Forum Update.

Councillor W. Lavelle presented the report on this item.

The Inaugural Meeting of the Cycling Forum, a sub group of the Land Use Planning and Transportation Strategic Policy Committee took place in the Council Chamber on 26th May 2015.
Elected members and nominated members were welcomed by the Chairperson of the Strategic Policy Committee, Councillor William Lavelle. The Chairperson stated that this was the first such group to be set up in South Dublin and that he looked forward to positive and effective outcomes.

Members: Cllr. William Lavelle, Cllr. Liona O’Toole, Cllr C. Brophy, Cllr M. Murphy, Cllr Paul Gogarty, Wendy Mantle, Neil Durkan, Denis Sherwin, Cllr Ruth Nolan, Mairead Forsythe, Dublin Cycling Campaign, Michele Ui Bhuachalla,  Paul Corcoran, Dublin Cycling Campaign, Ally Menary, An Taisce Green Schools.

Executive: Eddie Taaffe, Laura Leonard

The Cycle sub group has met on 4 occasions since its establishment and have agreed the following work plan.

Work Plan 2015-2016

1. Promoting cycling to school, particularly school

1.1 Review SDCC Green Schools Pilot and other initiatives

1.2 Examine possible measure to support cycling to school

1.3 More generally, Promote increased research to identify of journeys currently being made by car that could be made by bicycle / walking / public transport

2. Improving cycling facilities 

2.1
Review SDCC policy & practice in relation to design and maintenance of cycle facilities (e.g. cycle paths, bicycle parking, kissing gates, etc)

2.2
Input to planned review of speed-limits and residential areas and near to schools

2.3
Review NTA & SDCC Cycle Network plans and input in future plans

2.4
Identify priority areas for improvements, including addressing gaps in cycle network

3. Enhancing safety, education and enforcement 

3.1
Examine possible measure (in conjunction with Gardai and other stakeholders) to enhance cycle safety and education among both children and adult cyclists

3.2 
Meet with Gardai and other stakeholders to review enforcement measures.
4. Developing the Cycling Forum

4.1 Review and agree enhanced Terms of Reference

4.2 Develop Work Plan for 2016

4.3 Review and formalise structure and membership of Cycling Forum from start 2016 onwards

4.4 Examines links to Healthy Ireland Initiatives

4.5 Prepare regular reports to SPC and Council

4.6 Input to planned SDCC Mobility Strategy

Matters addressed /discussed at meetings to date include:

a. Presentation on Green Schools Cluster

b. Bike Week 2015

c. Cycle Infrastructure and Projects

d. Promotion of cycling to school 

e. New Schools building programme

f. Countywide Speed Limits Review 

g. Smart Cities initiative update

Presentation by Cycling Ireland

The group have met with a representative from Cycling Ireland who gave a detailed overview of the vision, values and ambitions of Cycling Ireland. Members were made aware that there is a process ongoing to deliver a National Standard for cycle training and that the group will be kept informed of progress on this.

Increased Budget for cycle training

Following a recommendation from the Cycling Forum, an amendment was made to the Council’s Budget for 2016 to double the budget for cycle training.

Presentation by NTA

At its meeting on 23rd November, representatives from the NTA gave a presentation on the strategic cycle network and future proposals for cycle infrastructure in South Dublin. NTA Cycle Network Presentation
 This was very informative and was well received by members of the group. A question and answer session was facilitated. 

Future Meetings

It is proposed to hold a meeting with An Garda Siochána in early 2016 to discuss safety and enforcement matters.
Members welcomed the report and it was NOTED. The Cycle group will meet again at the end of January 2016.
H.I. 6 Road Safety Strategy /Road Safety Together Working Group.

Mr. G. Walsh delivered a presentation on the Draft Road Safety Plan RSP Presentation and outlined the proposed structure of the Plan. Draft Road Safety Plan
Councillors W Lavelle, P Gogarty and L O’Toole and Ms. S. Butler contributed and raised questions. G. Walsh and E Taaffe responded to all questions raised.

Councillor Lavelle requested the members feedback on the Draft Plan and that the matter be brought back to a future meeting of the SPC. This was AGREED. 
H.I. 7  Update on N4 – N7 Study
Mr. E. Taaffe presented the report

The N4 & N7 Corridor Study is currently in the final stages of testing based on the recently received input from the NTA GDA Strategy and SDCC Planning Department in respect of population growth forecasts.
To date the study has recommended a suite of junction improvements and road infrastructure proposals, aimed at managing transport demand in the study area in the medium term (5-10 years). The final stage of the study is examining the longer term scenario (10-20 years) and to what extent the NTA public transport proposals can cater for further growth in the study area.

The Transport Infrastructure Ireland (TII) hopes to have a draft report in late January 2016 and intend meeting with SDCC to present and discuss the draft findings of the study.

Councillors W Lavelle, P Gogarty and L O’Toole contributed and raised questions. E Taaffe responded to all questions raised.

Councillor Lavelle requested that a further report be brought to the SPC when progress has been made on the study.
The meeting concluded at 7.25 p.m.

